
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

1st July 2009

Present:
Councillor Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Bullock, Freer, Lamb, Soans, Titcombe, Watts and Wiley
09.PP.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Bayes and C Groome.  It was noted that Councillor Soans was acting as a substitute for Councillor Bayes.
09.PP.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 24th March 2009 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

09.PP.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Soans
Personal interest as a member of Desborough Town Council
Councillor Tebbutt
Personal interest as a member of Desborough Town Council and a contributor to the consultation

Councillor Wiley
Personal interest as ward member for Weston-by-Welland

09.PP.04
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH URBAN EXTENSION AREA ACTION PLAN


A report was submitted which informed members of the outcome of community involvement on the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan (AAP) Position Statement and which sought agreement to officer responses to consultation comments.


It was noted that a six-week consultation period had commenced on 16th February 2009 and had been undertaken in accordance with the North Northamptonshire Statement of Community Involvement.


Key messages raised through the consultation were outlined, including responses from the Government Office for the East Midlands, the Environment Agency and Natural England.  240 comments had been received and over 350 people had attended the staffed exhibitions.


Miss Liberty Stones of SSR Planning attended the meeting and addressed the Committee under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy.  She urged the Council to consider the Desborough Central area in preference to Desborough North for reasons including the proposed footbridge, education provision and public open spaces.

During the debate, members commented on the following aspects of the Area Action Plan.  Although no councillors representing Rothwell were present, it was agreed that Rothwell representatives should be invited to the meeting when the draft Proposed Submission Plan was considered for further consultation.

Transport and Traffic Congestion


Issues of on-street car parking cause congestion in Rothwell town centre.  Traffic congestion was worsened by local deliveries which created a bottleneck.  Signposting to discourage HGVs from travelling through the towns was inadequate.

It was suggested the Highways Agency be asked to look at  signage for HGVs.

Members noted that congestion was an ongoing issue.  However, there was potential to address some aspects of traffic congestion as part of the public realm issues.  Rothwell residents had raised concerns over the potential priority arrangements at the junction of the B576 and proposed new access road serving the development.

Footbridge over the Railway and Access


It was noted that the provision of the footbridge in Desborough was to be funded from the Section 106 Agreement for The Grange. There was a requirement that if provision of the footbridge was not brought forward within a given period of time, the developer was required to show “best endeavours” to complete this project and to provide a sum of money for delivery of the footbridge in the future.

Members stressed the strategic importance of the footbridge to provide linkage between the new development and Desborough Town Centre.  It was felt that access and movement between the development and town centre for residents was essential, and that if the footbridge was not provided, this would seriously undermine the sustainable qualities of the development.  It was also important in relation to Desborough Town Centre regeneration, as was the development of the Lawrences factory site.

Education Provision


It was considered essential that discussions take place with Northamptonshire County Council regarding education provision, and it was noted that, in Kettering, Hall Meadow Primary School served 900 houses and was generally thought to be too small a site for the size of development.

Coalescence between Rothwell and Desborough


It was noted that the Rothwell Gullet forms a strong visual barrier between Rothwell and Desborough, and was designated as a County Wildlife Site.  The issue of preventing coalescence was considered to be more about the visual impact of the towns on each other, re-enforcing the Rothwell Gullet as being an opportunity to protect against negative impacts.  The scale of any buffer with new development was important in this regard, as well as the impact of development on the Rothwell Gullet itself.  

Several minor amendments and corrections were suggested to the proposed consultation responses as submitted to the Committee, and it was agreed that officers would undertake these amendments in consultation with the Chair.  It was also agreed that officers would facilitate early discussions with all parties in order to move forward the issues of the footbridge, education provision and open spaces.

Members considered the comments made by the speaker regarding the siting of the proposed development.  However, it was felt that Desborough North was the only viable alternative.
RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the results of the public consultation on the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension Area Action Plan – Proposed Submission be noted; and


(ii)
the officer responses to comments raised during the Position Statement consultation be agreed as amended, and taking into account the comments made as outlined above.
09.PP.05
WESTON-BY-WELLAND VILLAGE DESIGN STATEMENT


A report was submitted which sought formal approval of the Weston-by-Welland Village Design Statement, and which recommended its adoption as an informal policy document.


During discussion it was noted that public transport in villages was generally poor.  This would inevitably have an impact on the type of new housing in villages, in particular affordable housing, because those people who did not own a car would be unable to easily access basic services.  It was noted that most journeys made through KATS were now free due to travel concessions for the majority of the regular users.

RESOLVED
that the Weston-by-Welland Village Design Statement be adopted as an informal Council policy document.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.10 pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
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